Idaho State Planning Council on Mental Health

Owyhee Plaza Hotel, Boise

January 9 & 10, 2008
Attendance:  Tony Ahlrichs, Kathleen Allyn, Stan Calder, Jill Chmelko, Shirley Clark, Cheri Crane, Ross Edmunds, Jessica Gasiorowski, Vickie Green, Pat Guidry, Chuck Halligan, Gary Hamilton, Tom Hanson, Bill Harger, Linda Hatzenbuehler, Angela Hicks, Barbara Hill, John Hill, Mike Hinman, Pam Hirsch, Rick Huber, Linda Johann, Barb Kauffman, Courtney Lester, Steven Nilsson, Tracey Sessions, Michael Stayner, Jamie Teeter, Rose Marie Tiffany, Scott Tiffany, Lynne Whiting, Corinna Wolfe 
Guests:  Kathie Garrett, Harry Holmburg, Ann Kirkwood, Joyce McRoberts, Russ Meyers, Judge John Mitchell, Cameron Shaner, Ann Wimberley, Gail Wray 
Guests for NAMHPAC Training:  Linda Clement, Zoe Cooley, Greg Deitchler, Bryan Gimmeson, Stacie Golden, Theresa Graber, Jerry Goessel, Cynthia McCurdy, Sharon Pratt, Shelley Retter, Pete Snyder, Bill Southwick, Judy Stange, Ruth Vonk, Ritchie Weers 
Excused:  Bev Bristol, Martha Ekhoff, Christina Lymberopoulos, Teresa Wolf, Lee Woodland
Absent:  Margie Gonzalez, Ward Hancock, Dixie Kinzer, Lisa Koltes
Officers and Executive Committee:  Chair: Linda Hatzenbuehler   Vice-Chair: Christina Lymberopoulos  
Executive Committee: Mike Hinman, Pam Hirsch, Linda Johann, Teresa Wolf
Membership Chair: Shirley Clark
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Welcome

Introductions
Review of Agenda 

Approval of Minutes 

Linda Hatzenbuehler
	- Linda Hatzenbuehler welcomed the Council and asked everyone to introduce themselves.
- Linda Hatzenbuehler explained three federal mandates of the State Planning Council: 
1. Advocate for Mental Health, 2. Monitor the Federal Grant, 3. Planning.  In addition to federal mandates, Council has been asked to promote cooperation among various systems in the state. Majority of Council membership must be direct consumers of mental health services or their families.
- Linda Hatzenbuehler discussed goals of this meeting: 1. Organize Legislative Breakfast, 2. Come up with list of topics to report to the Legislature.
- Rick Huber made a motion to approve the August 2007 minutes as written.  Seconded by Linda Johann.  APPROVED.


	Minutes approved.

	Legislative Breakfast

Briefing
Corinna Wolfe
Tom Hanson
	- Breakfast will be held in the East Conference Room of the JRW Building, not the Capital Building due to construction.

- Theme for the Legislative Breakfast is “Returning Heroes: The War On Mental Illness”.  There was resistance to this topic from initial panel participants – new panel was selected: Cameron Shaner, a young returning veteran with mental illness; Sue Hicks, program manager at the Veterans Administration; and Morris Bentley, a counselor from Lewiston and a veteran.
- Advocacy awards will be given out: Legislative award to Rep. Nicole LeFavour; Law Enforcement/Court award to Judge John Mitchell; Advocacy award to Mike Hinman; Media award to the Pocatello reporters at the Idaho State Journal.

- Displays from various groups will be set up in the East Conference Room.
- Invitations will be hand written during lunch and delivered to the Legislators.

- Legislative Breakfast planning committee was Corinna Wolfe, Tom Hanson, Rose Marie Tiffany, Shirley Clark, Martha Ekhoff, Stan Calder, and Bill Harger.
 
	

	Membership Committee 
By-laws Review

Shirley Clark
Linda Hatzenbuehler


	- Linda Hatzenbuehler discussed larger size of State Planning Council; membership has grown to 45-50 members. In the past there were 4 reps from each of the 7 regions.  Would like to go to 2 reps from each region.  A smaller group would be more productive and cost efficient.  Official members are appointed by the Governor with a letter and the term is for 2 years.  Re-appointments aren’t automatic.  Membership Committee will be tracking membership, appointments, and meeting attendance. When a State Planning Council member’s re-appointment is due, the appropriate Regional Mental Health Board Chair or Children’s Mental Health Council Chair will be contacted by the Membership Chair and asked if they’d like the member to be re-appointed or replaced.  This will be an evolving process.
- Shirley Clark requested that State Planning Council members to send her their notarized appointment letters so she can keep track of everyone’s expiration dates.  Pat Guidry must be a member by federal mandate.  Handout.  

	

	Governor’s Office Update

Joyce McRoberts
	- The Special Task Force on Health held a summit this past summer to discuss health issues in Idaho.  There have been hearings on the summit recommendations: work force, insurance coverage, and self responsibility were discussed.  Joyce has put a committee together to look at levels of coverage and wants to include mental health and substance abuse in coverage.  The committee will begin putting a program together in March or April, will have preliminary program together by June, and will have an idea what to ask the Legislature for in August.  Will be looking for partnerships with businesses and providers to pitch in with funding.
- Joyce McRoberts could come to August meeting to report on program’s progress.

- Dates of hearings in communities are: January 16 in Emmett, February 20 in Boise, March 19 in Rupert and Twin Falls, dates for Idaho Falls will be coming up.  Dates can be confirmed on the Governor’s web site – type in “health care summit” in search box.

	Jill Chmelko will add report from Joyce McRoberts to August agenda

	Legislative Update
Kathleen Allyn

(for Senator Joe Stegner)
	- Kathleen Allyn reported that the Subcommittee on Mental Health had hearings over the summer.  Senator Stegner and Senator Block serve on the subcommittee.  They proposed revisions to the commitment law and legislation to resolve jurisdiction and payment for commitments.  Want to create a new category of persons that can be involuntarily committed to require indication based on unwillingness to participate in treatment.  Also want to make standard the same for outpatient commitment as for inpatient commitment.  Involuntary outpatient was never used.  Process called abeyance to increase options; person agrees to receive treatment on outpatient basis.  If a person stops treatment then they re-institute voluntary commitment.  Will set up structure system that wasn’t there before.  Isn’t in statute yet; still needs to go through the whole Legislative process.  John and Martha Tanner were at hearings about this issue; they might be good source of information.  Linda Hatzenbuehler said if the Planning Council doesn’t reach a consensus on this law they won’t take a position on it as a group.
- Kathleen Allyn discussed Idaho State School and Hospital (ISSH) proposal by Behavioral Health for school campus to convert new 20 bed facility to psychiatric facility staffed to handle more dangerous clients.  The Department of Corrections proposal for ISSH is to construct a 300 bed mental health treatment facility for clients/prisoners with mental health issues.  Of the 300 beds, 40 would be for Health and Welfare which would be self-contained separate units.  It will take four years to get 40 beds; they want to make use of existing facilities and make them more secure.  Will still have some folks staying at ISSH; the other facility is strictly for dangerous people that pose threat to others.  The facilities won’t further criminalize people with mental health issues.  Planning Council can say we want to fund a more humane system with programs that focus on recovery.  Senator Stegner supports building the facility.  May have to contract initially for psychiatric staffing; pay and manpower shortage is a concern.   
- Kathleen Allyn discussed issues from JFAC report.  Working on an integrated substance abuse and mental health data system. FACS is asking for housing to be constructed.  Hospitals are improving their electronic medical records systems.  121 assessments will be done in six months statewide; need to track budget and show effective outcomes to legislature.  Money has been appropriated for study of mental health services.  The Concurrent Resolution Committee wants to have study completed by July 2008.  

	

	Department Update 
(Adult Mental Health,

Children’s Mental Health)

Scott Tiffany
Chuck Halligan


	- Scott Tiffany discussed the three rule packages from the IDAPA handout: fees, awarding of development grants, and AMH program appeals process.  Handout.  Have finished development on the common assessment form which will be used across the state in all agencies by the end of February and will help eliminate duplication of efforts.  Gave regional developmental grant award amounts.  Handout.  Region 1 received $989,000 to renovate a motel for transitional housing. Region 2 received $42,000 for the Twin County United Way to conduct community needs assessment and $390,000 to expand telemental health capacity. Region 4 received $55,000 for MATCH to expand their capabilities. Region 5 received $13,400 for Positive Connections to train their clinicians and $150,000 to develop transitional housing and housing for kids in crisis. Region 6 received $30,600 for an integrated model of behavioral health and primary care, $221,000 to retrofit a building for mental health and substance abuse treatment, and $100,000 for early intervention and crisis treatment.   
- Chuck Halligan suggested that Children’s Mental Health updates be discussed in the committee meetings to save time.  The Jeff D lawsuit closed on November 1, attorney fees were awarded, and a notice of appeal has been filed.  The Juvenile Justice Children’s Mental Health workgroup has added substance abuse representation, which was identified through 3B Pilot Project.  Funding has been contributed to enlarge the project to all 12 detention centers – MOA contracts go until September 30, 2008.  Will have conferences for system of care in March, April, and May this year.  New version of the Parents Guide brochure is available. 
 
	

	Medicaid Update

(Rules Change, Credentialing)

Pat Guidry
	- New rules changes: family therapy without the participant present, collateral contact rule, and telemedicine rule.  Expanding to include psychiatric diagnostic interview service.  One part of mental health authority does audits of PSR agencies around state; the other part is done by prior authorization unit.  Will redesign prior authorization process and conduct trainings with field staff and PSR auditors.  They want to interpret and implement rules properly.
- Credentialing program updates:  Out of 102 providers 36 left the program, 21 were fully credentialed, and 45 are in process.  There are 500 providers total; two years ago there were 700 providers.  In December 2006 providers were made to re-enroll with a new agreement about safety, which made many drop out.  They felt the additional rule made it lest cost effective to continue providing services. Participants that still exist are being absorbed by other providers. Contracted with BPA to help with credentialing and web site updates, but BPA fell behind.  Contract with BPA ends in May 2008. Want to provide an updated list of agencies that have been credentialed; Attorney General’s office needs to give guidance on this.  
- Over the next few years the Medicaid benefit package will change to be more robust with evidence based services.  The project plan was just designed and approved and will be distributed this month.  The office of drug policy and Medicaid want to be on the same page about substance abuse services.  ISU is developing curriculum for certification and will provide rules for it.

	

	Federal Block Grant Review 

State Plan Implementation Report

Ross Edmunds

	- Ross Edmunds explained that the block grant is federal funding that the state applies for. The state must submit its application and state plan by September 1. After it goes through the peer review process it must submit its implementation report by December 1.  The state has to report on NOMs (National Outcome Measures) and state performance indicators.  The target is to maintain the number of people that are being served by the mental health system.   Handout.
- Linda Hatzenbuehler requested that Ross Edmunds create a new summary handout like the one he provided for this meeting that will be a comparison between the Implementation Report and the state plan due in September.  All Council members should review it before the April meeting.

	Ross Edmunds will send new handout for review before April meeting


	Suicide Prevention Council Update 

Kathie Garrett

	Kathie Garrett gave PowerPoint presentation of the December 2007 Report to Governor Otter from the Idaho Council on Suicide Prevention; data is from SPAN.  Handout.  The Council on Suicide Prevention was created in executive order 2006-35.  It oversees implementation of the suicide prevention plan and prepares an annual report for the Governor and the Legislature.  The prevention plan was developed in 2003 as a guide for agencies, organizations, and individuals to develop specific plans to prevent suicide at the state, regional, and local levels.  The Legislature passed HCR31 in 2006 to acknowledge seriousness of suicide crisis in Idaho and to support the plan.   The recommendation is for the Council on Suicide Prevention to remain intact and for the plan to stay the same but to become a subcommittee of the Planning Council.  The Governor’s office recommends holding a summit in 2008 on this issue.  There is an urgent need to re-establish a suicide hotline in Idaho; have proposed a budget of $150,000 a year.   Four main goal areas for Suicide Prevention Council: infrastructure, awareness, implementation, & methodology. Want to involve local agencies in data collection to get better information. 
- Motion by Tracey Sessions to have Suicide Prevention Council as a subcommittee of Planning Council.  Seconded by Mike Hinman.  Shirley Clark said the Planning Council would need to adjust its by-laws to make the transition.  Pam Hirsch would like to revise bylaws before voting.  Tracey Sessions withdraws her motion.  Mike Hinman withdraws his motion.  Linda Hatzenbuehler and Kathie Garrett will meet to discuss this further.

	

	Action Plan Update
Linda Hatzenbuehler


	Mental Health Parity: Fred Woods is tracking the data on Mental Health Parity and might have a report prepared in April
Public Education: Will be addressed by Education Committee 
Housing: Will be addressed by position paper from Mike Hinman and Tracey Sessions
Strengthening Regions: Will be addressed by NAMHPAC leadership training on day two of State Planning Council meeting
Training: Will be addressed by Education/Advocacy Committee  
	Jill Chmelko will add Mental Health Parity data report to April agenda


	Committee Reports

Courtney Lester
Mike Hinman

Shirley Clark


	CMH report: Provided by Courtney Lester and typed exactly as written
CMH Attendees: Barbara Kauffman, Jessica Gasiorowski, Chuck Halligan, Lynne Whiting, Barbara Hill, Vickie Green, Courtney Lester, Cheri Crane, Mike Hinman, Linda Johann.
ICCMH issue – what is it about ICCMH we want to continue?  Mike: Intended to be cabinet level.  Courtney: It doesn’t seem to be as proactive as it should or could be.  Mike: What happened to BPM?  Chuck: Regional Chairs helped create it, changed it to allow family to choose wraparound team therefore decreasing need for councils to staff cases.  Chuck: Councils should be identifying gaps, community resources, development, social marketing.  Barb: In local area parents and others can come to table and ask for community resources.  Chuck: Discuss limit # of wraparound services available.  It is intended for high need kids 1) SED 2) Involved in multiple systems 3) At risk of out of home placement.

What is good? (ICCMH) – Report to Governor, specific to CMH, agency heads at the table.  If ICCMH goes away we feel we can still be supportive of a subcommittee of ISPCMH.  Regional Chairs as subcommittee with representative of that group on planning council.  Planning council needs to be able to make decisions as needed. 
Education/Advocacy/Legislative report: Provided by Tom Hanson
Education/Advocacy/Legislative attendees: Bill Harger, Tony Ahlrichs, Rose Marie Tiffany, Gary Hamilton, Rick Huber, Tom Hanson, Steven Nilsson, Corinna Wolfe, Mike Stayner, Tracey Sessions, Gail Wray, Ann Wimberley.
Discussion of Legislative Breakfast presentations.  Committee will make an action items list from the discussions and bring a presentation to the April meeting about veterans and mental health issues.
Membership Committee report: Provided by Shirley Clark
Membership attendees: Shirley Clark, Stan Calder, Pam Hirsch.  
- Discussion of changes to wording in by-laws.  Shirley Clark made motion to approve proposed by-laws wording changes.  Seconded by Rose Marie Tiffany.  APPROVED. 
- Would like to designate members from committee to be members of Suicide Prevention Council.  Chuck Halligan suggested providing written direction for committees describing the activities that the subcommittee needs to accomplish. Scott Tiffany and Linda Hatzenbuehler will draft activities for committees and send to Council membership for feedback.  Could have a meeting of bylaw committee via phone to discuss how the inclusion of Suicide Prevention Council members will impact bylaws.
- Linda Hatzenbuehler said the Council should revisit the recommendations from the transformation workgroup at the April meeting.  They include gap analysis, public education, and strengthening boards.  Rick Huber made motion to send Joyce McRoberts a copy of the transformation workgroup recommendations.  Seconded by Barbara Hill.  APPROVED.  

	Jill Chmelko will add E/A/L committee presentation to April agenda

Jill Chmelko will add discussion of transformation workgroup recommendations to April agenda



	NAMHPAC Training
Judy Stange

Jerry Goessel

	- Judy Stange gave a PowerPoint presentation called “Planning Councils 101- Improving the Effectiveness of Your Planning Council.” Handouts.
History and purpose of planning councils.
Federal block grant formula for receiving funds.
History and purpose of block grant, provisions of block grant.
Five criteria for block grant: 1. comprehensive community based system of care, 2. mental health system data epidemiology, 3. children services, 4. targeted services to rural and homeless populations, 5. management systems.
Membership composition: must contain reps from state agencies (mental health, education, vocational, rehabilitation, criminal justice, housing, social services, Medicaid) and public and private entities concerned with mental health services and related support services, as well as adults with serious mental illness who are receiving mental health services and families.  Not less than 50% of members are individuals who are not state employees or providers of mental health services.  Membership and executive committees are strongly recommended.
Duties of membership: 1. review block grant plan and make recommendations, 2. serve as advocate for adults with serious mental illness and children with SED, 3. monitor and review allocation and adequacy of mental health services within state.
Develop good relationships with Legislators and have more activity at local levels.
Regional boards and children’s mental health councils shouldn’t compete for funds.
Effective meetings have a meaningful agenda, priorities, and goals. 
- Jerry Goessel gave a PowerPoint presentation called “Using Data to Transform the Idaho Mental Health System.”  Handouts.
Goals to cover: networking, problem solving, planning.
Mission of a state or regional advisory board/council is the same as duties of membership.
Data is not just numbers; it represents real people.  Policy decisions that are driven by data will impact people’s lives and demonstrate the level of commitment for consumer and family driven community based services.  Also utilized in funding considerations.
Get data from local mental health authority, state mental health agency, federal government, SAMHSA (uniform reporting system, national outcome measures).

Data provides uniform reporting system across the state and helps in gap analysis.

Regional board members should be asking for data and routine reports.
Data is linked to advisory council’s targeted goals and addresses system level objectives identified by state or regional mental health authority.
Use data effectively: 1. identify audience, 2. understand the data, 3. prepare and implement a plan of action, 4. establish goals and set targets, 5. analyze the efforts, 6. market your product (sharing data).
Tracking data helps groups figure out where to put future resources and focus efforts as well as who to bring in to help make changes.
The transformation work group’s recommendation was to do gap analysis at the regional level.  May need to create a subcommittee for this.  Anyone that’s interested should talk to Linda Hatzenbuehler.
- Group work: 

1. What kinds of activities might the State Planning Council, Children’s Mental Health Councils, and Regional Boards identify on which to work together?
ANSWERS: Support a data collection system that goes across agencies and is easy to understand.  Gap analysis.  Rural access (local boards will have to address this – increase training, telemedicine, community health centers, include all counties).  Peer specialists. Evidence based practice and implementation. More access to housing.   

2. What types of structures would support successful collaborative activities?
ANSWERS: Create a web site where info could be posted (Idahomh.org or com).  Conduct annual training like NAMHPAC session and annual meetings of different groups.
3. What additional supports do regional boards need to increase their effectiveness?
ANSWERS: Have physicians on regional boards.  Designate staff support for regional boards.  Create regional web sites.  Circulate information from regional meetings.
4. What if any other groups need to be at the table?
ANSWERS: Suicide Prevention Council, SPAN, Veterans groups, Criminal Justice, NAMI, Federation of Families, Education Department.

	Judy Stange will send Jill Chmelko typed detailed reports from groups and handouts for those who didn’t get folders



	Meeting Wrap-up
Linda Hatzenbuehler
	- Linda Hatzenbuehler reviewed topics to report to Legislature: 1. housing white paper, 2. folding Suicide Prevention Council into State Planning Council, 3. supporting a new data system, 4. the effect of Jeff D lawsuit settlement on ICCMH and regional councils, 5. development of a secure medical facility, 6. attach funding for more services for outpatient commitment to Commitment Law, 7. supporting grant process and strengthening regions.
- Barbara Hill requesting adding Department of Education as item on April’s agenda.
- See you all in April.

	Jill Chmelko will add Dept. of Education update to April agenda


	Next Meeting:
	April 23-24, 2008 – Holiday Inn Airport, Boise
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